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TUESDAY, JANUARY 23, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington. D.G.

The subcommittee met at 2 p.m., pursuant to adjournment, on
Friday, January 19, 1934, in room 301 of the Senate Office Building,
Senator Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, Townsend, and
Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee;
Julius Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the com-
mittee ; and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

Senator COUZENS (presiding). The subcommittee will please come
to order. Mr. Pecora, who will you have first?

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wilkin please resume the stand.

TESTIMONY OF HERBEKT E. WILKIN, DETROIT, MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wilkin, I want to refer again to the testimony
that has been received by this committee with respect to the use of
that certificate of deposit of $600,000, dated December 31, 1931,
marked in evidence before this committee as " Committee Exhibit
No. 48, December 21, 1933." You will recall that you gave consider-
able testimony in regard to the transaction that was denoted by this
certificate of deposit when you were on the stand last week.

Mr. WILKIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In the course of that testimony I understood you to

say, among other things, that this certificate of deposit was not used.
Am I correct in my understanding that your testimony was to that
effect?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, how do you account for the fact that it was

issued if, as you say, it was not used ?
Mr. WILKIN. Well, I meant that it never was used by the payee,

Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Wiry wasn't it used?
Mr. WILKIN. Because they had not gone through with their own

transaction in Detroit.
Mr. PECORA. Just what do 3Tou mean by that? Who was derelict

in not going through with his end of it ?
Mr. WILKIN. Well, the people who had charge, or the person who

had charge of the other end of that transaction.
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Mr. PECORA. What was the nature of the transaction which was
not consummated?

Mr. WILKIN. It was the crediting of our account with the $600,000
as advised, and the charging—or at least the crediting of our account
with that $600,000 in our bills payable.

Mr. PECORA. If the certificate of deposit was not used for any
reason at all, then why were the bills payable of the Union Indus-
trial Bank of Flint reduced by the amount of this certificate of
deposit ?

Mr. WILKIN. We anticipated that that would be the way this
would be handled, which was the usual way to handle such a trans-
action.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know why the certificate of deposit was issued
in the first instance? It was signed by the assistant cashier, Mr..
Holmes, of the Union Industrial Bank of Flint.

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir; it was. Now, do I know why it was issued?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WILKIN. Well, because we had our advices of the crediting

to our account of this amount of money.
Mr. PECORA. Who sent you that advice?
Mr. WILKIN. AS I understand it, it was Mr. Patterson.
Mr. PECORA. Who was then executive vice president of the group.
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And how were those advices communicated to youy

by mail or by telephone or how?
Mr. WILKIN. By telephone.
Mr. PECORA. What did Mr. Patterson say, specifically?
Mr. WILKIN. I don't remember. Whether he talked to me or not

I could not say.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the officer, if it was someone other than your-

self, of the Flint Bank, reported it to you, didn't he ? ;

Mr. WILKIN. I don't remember about that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what were the advices which prompted the issu-

ance of this certificate of deposit by the Flint Bank in favor of the
Guardian Detroit Bank?

Mr. WILKIN. Well, the advices were given on the telephone, which
was the usual way that we received such advices.

Mr. PECORA. I t appears from the evidence that the issuance of
this certificate of deposit was entered upon the books of the Flint
bank.

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS of December 31, 1931.
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the day following December 31, 1931, was a

legal holiday?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEcgRA. And banks were not open ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. The following day, January 2, was the first business

day after the date of the issuance of this certificate of deposit.
Mr. WILKIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. I notice, just as you have heretofore been advised,

because I called it to your attention when you were on the stand
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last week, that this certificate of deposit has the following endorse-
ment or inscription on the back of it :

This CD. withdrawn January 2, '32, and we credit Guardian Detroit Bank.

What is the significance of that endorsement or statement?
Mr. WILKIN. Well, I would say that the entry was just the reverse.
Mr. PECORA. What is the significance of the withdrawal of it?
Mr. WILKIN. I t was just in keeping with all the testimony I think

that I have given about it.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it withdrawn ?
Mr. WILKIN. Because the entry had never—or the transaction had

never cleared.
Mr. PECORA. Why hadn't it cleared?
Mr. WILKIN. Well, for the reason that the Detroit bank had not

given us the credit as agreed on the telephone.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean they did not put you in possession of

the funds ?
Mr. WILKIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Corresponding to the amount of this certificate of

deposit ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Namely, $600,000?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. If that is so, then why in the statement that was is-

sued showing the condition of the bank as of December 31, were
bills payable reduced from $2,100,000 to $1,500,000, or reduced by
a sum corresponding to the amount of this certificate of deposit ?

Mr. WILKIN. What statement have you now reference to?
Mr. PEGO^A. The one that was put in evidence here last week,

which was signed by you.
Mr. WILKIN. I cannot answer that question.
Mr. PECORA. Why not ?
Mr. WILKIN. Because, Mr. Pecora, the signing of bank statements

is a purely routine matter. I do not think any executive officer of
a bank ever goes through and checks the actual items on a bank
statement.

Senator COUZENS. Was there any statement published in the Flint
papers as to the condition of the bank as of December 31, 1931?

Mr. WILKIN. I would say there was.
Senator COUZENS. Which of the two statements was published, the

one showing $2,100,000 bills payable or the one showing $1,500,000
bills payablej

Mr. WILKIN. I could not tell you.
Mr. PECORA. That statement of the condition of the bank as of

December 31, 1931, was dated, as appears from the evidence intro-
duced here last week, January 8, 1932. Do you recall that ?

Mr. WILKIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, it was 6 days after it was known

that this certificate of deposit had not cleared ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. If it was known then that it had not cleared, why

was the statement of condition of the bank made out so as to report
bills payable at $1,500,000 instead of $2,100,000?
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Mr. WILKIN. I cannot answer that question, Mr. Pecora. I did
not make out the statement.

Mr. PECORA. YOU signed it as executive vice president and cashier
of the bank?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes; without checking it. As I say, that is a purely
routine matter in a bank.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Wilkin, let me call your attention to the
fact that in the printed annual report issued by the Group Co. to its
stockholders for the year 1931 there appears at page 21 thereof a
statement of condition of the Union Industrial Trust & Savings
Bank of Flint, Mich., which shows under the caption " Liabilities "
an item of bills payable as $1,500,000. So that that figure was even
carried out in the annual report issued by the Group Co. to its
stockholders for the year 1931. You notice that on the report which
I hand over to you for inspection, do you ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you account for that?
Mr. WILKIN. Well, that is practically the same statement that you

have introduced in evidence here.
Mr. PECORA. It is a copy of it ?
Mr. WILKIN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. I t is not textually a copy of it, but
Mr. WILKIN (interposing). No.
Mr. PECORA. Not textually a copy of it, I know, but the same

thing.
Mr. WILKIN. I t is taken from the same figures that you have pro-

duced here.
Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Wilkin, this report that Mr. Pecora has just

referred to is dated January 26, 1932.
Mr. WILKIN. I imagine that the units of the group, or the banks,

would have to have that in for the purposes of the group during
the very early part of January.

Senator COTTZENS. That $600,000 would show in the Guardian De-
troit Bank as money in other banks, wouldn't it ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir. I beg pardon; this entry did not go
through, so they did not show it in that.

Mr. PECORA. If that certificate of deposit had properly cleared, the
statement of condition of the Flint bank would have shown deposits
of $600,000 more as a result of this certificate of deposit ?

Mr. WILKIN. I will have to explain that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Please do so.
Mr. WILKIN. Because if this money came direct from the Guar-

dian Bank and was deposited by them, that would be true. But you
mean that the $600,000 would be reflected in their deposits and also
in the deposits of the bank at Flint?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the deposits of the bank at Flint would be in-

creased by the sum of $600,000 as a result of this certificate of
deposit ?

Mr. WILKIN. Provided it was their own funds.
Mr. PECORA. Don't }̂ ou know that the amount of such deposits

were increased in that statement of condition by $600,000 because of
this certificate deposit even though it had not cleared as you say?
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Mr. WILKIN. Well, that is obvious; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why was that done? In other words, why was the

bank at Flint crediting itself with a deposit of $600,000, represented
by a certificate of deposit that had not cleared ?

Mr. WILKIN. I do not understand that question. I do not want
to appear evasive about it, but we did not know, Mr. Pecora, that
it had not cleared. There was no way for us to know until January
2, when we received our statement from the Detroit bank.

Mr. PECORA. Then, on January 2 did you know that this certificate
of deposit had been canceled ?

Mr. WILKIN. I did; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Because of the failure on the part of the Guardian

Detroit Bank to fulfill its part of the transaction ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if you knew that then, why was the statement

of condition, which was made on January 8, 1932, as of December 31,
1931, so made as to show a reduction of bills payable, on account
of this certificate of deposit, from $2,100,000 to $1,500,000?

Mr. WILKIN. I cannot tell. I did not make up the statement.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wilkin, you eventually became executive vice

president of the Group Co., didn't you?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you care to express any opinion of yours to this

committee with regard to the soundness or the wisdom of the divi-
dend-paying policy that, according to the evidence introduced before
this committee, was adopted by the Group Co. and its banking units?

Mr. WILKIN. Well, of course, Mr. Pecora, as we look back upon
it now, it was not, perhaps, the thing to do. However, it was done
in conjunction with the advice and counsel of the banking depart-
ments, both State and national.

Mr. PECORA. Was it done in conjunction with any advice received
from National bank examiners?

Mr. WILKIN. I think without exception, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you know, according to the evidence introduced

before this committee and consisting in part of documentary evi-
dence in the form of reports made by national-bank examiners to
the Comptroller of the Currency, that the payment of many divi-
dends by the unit banks was criticized ?

Mr. WILKIN. NO; I do not know that. Perhaps I should have
read the testimony, but I did not read it. But I will tell you of
one instance that I have very clear in my mind. It was the Capital
National Bank of Lansing, and it had been arranged with the
national department,,with Mr. Leyburn, to pay a dividend at that
bank, and a few of us decided that it absolutely was not the thing
to do, to pay it in 1932.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any instances where the officers of
the Group Co. conferred with national banks and State bank exam-
iners for the purpose of getting their judgment or views with regard
to the declaration of dividends by unit banks and by the Group Co.?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir; I do.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many such instances do you personally know of?
Mr. WILKIN. Well, I have that one very clearly in mind.
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Mr. PECORA. IS that the only one that you have clearly in your
mind ?

Mr. WILKIN. No. I conferred with the State Department while
I was in Flint. I paid a dividend, I would say, in March or June
of 1931 out of undivided profits, when I did not earn it, but I did
it with the consent of the State banking department.

Mr. PECORA. Who was the State bank examiner who consented
to that?

Mr. WILKIN. Mr. Taylor. Not the deputy commissioner, but Mr.
Taylor, and I think his name was Herman Taylor.

Senator COTJZENS. Did he give you that consent in writing?
Mr. WILKIN. I don't know. But I am sure, or I know that he gave

it to our executive committee when it was going into the matter,
when he was going over the recapitulation or examination.

Mr. PECORA. Can you call to this committee's attention where na-
tional bank examiners advised the payment of dividends by any of
the group banks ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir. Take this case in Lansing. That was the
one I mentioned where his permission was given after he had been
consulted. And if I am not mistaken, Mr. Pecora, that evidence was
put in here by someone before this.

Mr. PECORA. Who was that examiner ?
Mr1. WILKIN. Well, this was the chief examiner who, as I say, I

was advised, or at least he was perfectly willing that it should be
done. And the Group Co., or some of the officers of the group,
decided it was not the thing to do, and did not do it.

Mr. PECORA. Then it was not done?
Mr. WILKIN. NO ; it was not.
Mr. PECORA. Tell me of any instance that you know of where a

dividend was declared by any of the banking units, of this Group
Co., out of undivided profits or surplus account, upon the approval,
or with the approval of a national bank examiner.

Mr. WILKIN. Of my own knowledge I cannot say. But I do say
this: That it was my understanding there never was a dividend paid
by this group that had not their permission before it was paid out
of undivided profits.

Mr. PECORA. And do you mean that it had the permission of the
national bank examiner?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the. evidence that has been

adduced before this committee, consisting in part of reports of
national bank examiners to the Comptroller of the Currency, in
which they criticized the payment of those dividends?

Mr. WILKIN. Well, I am not; no, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Anyhow, the committee has that evidence.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wilkin, have you any opinions you would care to

express to this committee concerning the wisdom or soundness of
group banking, based upon your experience as an officer of banks
and as executive vice president of this Group Co. ?

Mr. WILKIN. Well, of course, I think, and it is only my opinion,
that group banking has its weaknesses.

Senator TOWNSEND. What are they?
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Mr. WILKIN. Well, as we know it in Michigan, Senator Townsend,
that was the form in which they owned stock in every one of these
units, but they hadn't a thing to do about the management of them.

Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by that? That the officers of
the Group Co., and the board of directors of the Group Co., had
nothing to say about the management of the unit banks whose capi-
tal stock the Group Co. owned?

Mr. WILKIN. I t was so set up; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I do not quite understand when you say " it ŵ as so

.set up."
Mr. WILKIN. I think the bylaws of the group covered that.
Mr. PECORA. Apart from the bylaws what were the actual activ-

ities of group officers with respect to supervising and directing the
activities or policies of the various banking units of the group?

Mr. WILKIN. Shall I tell you my particular end of it?
Mr. PECORA. Tell me what 3̂011 know about it.
Mr. WILKIN. All right.
Senator COTTZENS. Mr. Wilkin, sit back so, you can talk into the

microphone, so these newspaper men around here may hear you.
Mr. WILKIN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW go ahead and answer.
Mr. WILKIN. I came from Detroit to Flint in May of 1932. We

had liquidated that bank down to a point where—well, we had taken
loans from something like 14 million dollars down to 3 million
dollars, where the liquidation had become very slow. So I came
into the group office as vice president at that time. The big question
with every banker, and this follows in Detroit, I was associated
with was the question of more liquidity and more liquidation. And
I worked out what was known as a standardization loan plan for
the unit banks to adopt if they saw fit. Together with Mr. Kanzler
I went to Kalamazoo and Battle Creek. We went into this plan
with them, with their directors, and they wanted it; and I was later
elected to those boards. However, we put the plan up to Grand
Rapids, and we put it up to Saginaw, and they just did not want
it. They wouldn't have it. And that is why I say we did not have
the control, or the group bank does not have control to operate those
units.

Mr. PECORA. What greater measure of control could the Group Co.
have had, what more effective form of control could they have had
than their ownership of practically all of the capital stock of the
various unit banks?

Mr. WILKIN. This was perhaps hearsay, but it is my understand-
ing that the laws of Michigan when this group was organized would
not permit them to operate those units; that it was the distinct un-
derstanding when the group was organized that they must own but
not operate.

Mr. PECORA. Will you say that that was the cause of some statu-
tory provision in Michigan?

Mr. WILKIN. Well, I am not familiar with it, but that is my
belief, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Can you refer me to any such statutory provision?
Mr. WILKIN. NO. But I think Mr. Lord might be able to explain

that. Now, I am coming back to Mr. Lord's testimony given before
this very committee, I think, as to perhaps 2 years ago.
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Mr. PECCRA. Didn't the Group Co. through its officers from time
to time make changes in the personnel of the boards of directors of
the various unit banks ?

Mr. WILKIN. I do not know of any instance where they made
changes in the boards of directors. I do know this, that I was asked
to make some changes in officers by the banks themselves, and I
was a group officer.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any instances where changes were
made in the personnel of officers of unit banks by the Group Co. ?

Mr. WILKIN. In conjunction with the local board; yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know of cases, don't you, where the Group Co.

fixed its own dividend requirements and then made what have been
called here suggestions to the various unit banks to declare dividends
in order to enable the Group Co. to meet its own dividend require-
ments ?

Mr. WILKIN. Of my own knowledge I do not know that, Mr,
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know that ?
Mr. WILKIN. No, sir; I know that when I declared dividends it

was done after many consultations with the group officers and Our
directors.

Mr. PECORA. Have you heard testimony introduced before this
committee showing that the Group Co. first adopted its own divi-
dend requirements and then called upon, the unit banks to support
those requirements in their dividend declarations ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes; I think I do.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that testimony, much of which was documen-

tary, is credible, isn't it?
Mr. WILKIN. Well, if you are asking for me to testify as to what

I have read, that is different. I thought you wanted my own per-
sonal slant on the matter.

Mr. PECORA. YOU said you had never heard of it.
Mr. WILKIN. I said of my own knowledge I did not know that.

In other words, in my own contacts I did not run into that situation.
The CHAIRMAN. Wouldn't you, as vice president of the group, ex-

ercise the right to actually do that sort of thing?
Mr. WILKIN. What is that, Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN. TO send to the unit banks from time to time your

own investigators and examiners to advise with their boards of
directors respecting the affairs of the institutions, and to give them
some drections and instructions.

Mr. WILKIN. Senator Fletcher, when I became vice president of
the group, the examining force had all been distributed. That is,
they had all taken positions in the units. There was no more an
examining force when I came in there.

The CHAIRMAN. Had that been done before by others ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes; as to the units I worked in, group examiners

had examined my bank many times.
Mr. PECORA. What other defects or weaknesses in the group bank-

ing system can you point to in further answer to Senator TownseiKps
qustion ?

Mr. WILKIN. Well, I think, for instance, the officers in most cases
of the group were also officers of the unit banks. And that is where
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the alliance was, and it is always natural, with respect to the unit
banks. However, we were looking out for it, I think, more than they
were, for the group itself.

Mr. PECORA. I just want to ask you one more question about the
report of the condition of the Flint Bank as of December 31, 1931,
which you signed and verified on January 8, 1932. I want to read
to you the following from committee exhibit 103, which is a photo-
static copy of that report. I am going, to read the verified statement
that you made over your signature and upon oath in connection with
this report:

I, H. R. Wilkin, executive vice president and cashier of the above-named
bank, do solemnly swear that the above statement is true, and that the schedules
attached hereto and those on the back of this report, fully and correctly
represent the true state of the several matters therein contained and set forth,
to the best of my knowledge and belief.

That is signed by you and sworn to by you before a notarial officer
of the State of Michigan.

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that the taking of that oath was a

mere routine thing, Mr. Wilkin ?
Mr. WILKIN. I can only say that it is so far as the executive offi-

cers of the bank are concerned, as far as I know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU can only tell so far as you personally view thesQ

statements ?
Mr. WILKIN. That is true. However, I do not believe—and I have

been in this business a long time—that any signing officer checks the
detail on those statements. I t may be that they do, but it is very
doubtful to me.

Mr. PECORA. In this case, as the signing officer, you function not
only as executive vice president, but also as cashier?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Would you not, as cashier, have a knowledge that

was something more than that which would be based entirely upon
hearsay concerning the condition of the bank, and concerning par-
ticularly this item of $600,000 represented by this certificate of
deposit ?

Mr. WILKIN. I am not trying to alibi your question, Mr. Pecora,
but in this particular bank I would answer that no; for the reason
that every officer in this bank was wiped out when I went there.
We did not have the men to make officers, and the reason I was
cashier of that bank was simply because the president of the bank
would not allow anyone else to have the title. I t was not because I
was doing the cashier's work, because I certainly had not the time
to do it, and I think it was understood by everyone concerned that
I was not doing the cashier's work.

Mr. PECORA. In this particular instance, Mr. Wilkin, it appears
from documentary evidence that you yourself called to our atten-
tion when you were on the stand last week, that on January 3, 1932,
you knew all about the nonclearance of this $600,000 certificate of
deposit, and the documentary evidence I refer to is the document
that you said had been obtained by your secretary from an office-
boy of the Detroit bank. Do you remember ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. That memorandum or document, which was read in
evidence, is dated January 3, 1932, and starts off by saying [read-
ing] :

Mr. H. R. Wilkin telephoned today regarding a deposit of $600,000 which
we were supposed to make with him over the week-end in the form, of a
certificate of deposit. I discussed the matter with Mr. B. K. Patterson dl
the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and it seems that due to the confusion
incidental to the consolidating of the Guardian Detroit Bank and the National
Bank of Commerce the instructions which he forwarded to us were mislaid.
Due, however, to the fact that it was to be a transaction of a few days'
duration, it was decided that rather than going to the trouble of making
out a certificate of deposit and adjusting the entries on our books, the trans-
action would be better concluded by the Union Industrial Trust & Savings
Bank of Flint making the necessary entries on their books.

Those necessary entries were made, were they not ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the entries show the clearance of the certificate

of deposit as of January 2, 1932 ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may be excused.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT 0. LORD—Resumed

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Lord has been sworn ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir. Mr. Lord, I want to ask you a few ques-

tions concerning the merger or consolidation which was effected on
January 30, 1930, between the Guardian Detroit Bank and the Bank
of Detroit.

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are familiar with the consolidation or merger?
Mr. LORD. In general; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At that time were you connected with the Guardian

Detroit Bank?
Mr. LORD. I was president of the Guardian Detroit Bank.
Mr. PECORA. And upon the consolidation, the consolidated bank

was called the Guardian National Bank of Commerce?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir. It was the Guardian Detroit Bank.
Mr. PECORA. I t was afterward merged with the National Bank

of Commerce, and became the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce.

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU continued as president of the Guardian Detroit

Bank on and after this merger of June 30, 1930?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the capital of the Guardian Detroit Bank

immediately prior to that merger?
Mr. LORD. The capital was $5,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. What, at the same time, was the capital of the Bank

of Detroit, immediately prior to the merger ?
Mr. LORD. $4,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. What was the surplus of the Guardian Detroit Bank

immediately prior to the merger?
Mr. LORD. $3,000,000.
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Mr. PECORA. What was the surplus of the Bank of Detroit imme-
diately prior to the merger?

Mr. LORD. $1,250,000.
Mr. PECORA. Was it not $1,274,510?
Mr. LORD. I think not. I have here the 1929 report, for the close

of the year, which shows $1,250,000. I do not think there was any
other amount.

Mr. PECORA. After the merger, what was the capital of the con-
solidated institution ?

Mr. LORD. My recollection is $5,000,000 capital and $6,000,000
surplus.

Mr. PECORA. Immediately prior to the merger, the combined capital
of the two banks was $9,000,000, and the combined surplus, accord-
ing to your figures, was $4,250,000; is that right ?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. A total of $13,250,000. After the merger, the capital

of the consolidated institution was reduced to $5,000,000, and the
surplus was increased to $6,000,000?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Making a total capital and surplus for the consoli-

dated institution of $11,000,000, as against a combined capital and
surplus for the two constituent banks immediately prior to the
merger, of $13,250,000?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When the capital of the two merged institutions was

reduced from a combination of $9,000,000 to $5,000,000, what was
done with the $4,000,000 that was removed ?

Mr. LORD. The surplus of the Guardian Detroit Bank after the
consolidation was 1% millions more than the combined surplus of
the two constituent institutions. That takes care of a million and
three-quarters. There was declared, out of the Bank of Detroit,
in a liquidating dividend to the Group Co., $2,500,000, as I recall
the figure, in the form of United States Government securities.

Mr. PECORA. That is what I was coming to. As a result of this
merger, there was a reduction of the combined capital and surplus
of the two banks of approximately 2y2 million dollars, was there
not?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What disposition was made of that ?
Mr. LORD. I t went into the Group Co.
Mr. PECORA. Paid to the Group Co. ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In the form of United States bonds?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why was that done, Mr. Lord?
Mr. LORD. The principal reason was that the combined capital

was greater than necessary for the deposits that were in the com-
bined institutions, and furthermore, it saved the new institution
$75,000 a year in taxes.

Mr. PECORA. I t also took out of the new institution the sum of
$2,500,000 of capital funds that otherwise would have been available
for depositors, did it not?

Mr. LORD. It did, with the full approval of the banking commis-
sioner.
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Mr. PECORA. The banking commissioner of Michigan?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir. They were both State institutions.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that was sound banking policy? Do

you think it was fair to the depositors of the combined institutions
to reduce their deposits by $2,500,000 through the mere process of
declaring a dividend in favor of the Group Co., which was paid
in the form of United States Government bonds ?

Mr. LORD. Yes. I think it was perfectly good from the stand-
point of the depositors, because it enabled the bank to save $75,000
a year.

Mr. PECORA. And lost to the depositors $2,500,000 of its capital
funds.

Mr. LORD. Capital structure.
Mr. PECORA. Capital funds of the combined institutions, which

would have been available to meet claims of depositors and other
creditors.

Mr. LORD. It would have, but they had sufficient capital for their
deposits after that liquidating dividend was paid.

Mr. PECORA. Was not that a process whereby the Group Co. milked
the assets of the capital funds of these combined institutions to the
extent of $2,500,000?

Mr. LORD. I would not think so, Mr. Pecora. It certainly was not
done with that intention.

Mr. PECORA. Eegardless of the intention, was not that the effect
of that transaction ?

Mr. LORD. The effect was to take $2,500,000 of the capital structure
of the combined institutions, which institutions had more than was
necessary for the deposits, and transfer it to the Group Co.

Mr. PECORA. It had more than was necessary for the depositors
at that particular time?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That gave no regard to a change which might come

in the future, and which might jeopardize the interests of the
depositors.

Mr. LORD. The change that came, Mr. Pecora, was a further
decrease in deposits. If the deposits increased substantially, of
course, the company would have had to increase the capital, or should
have increased the capital of the two institutions, but the result was—
take, for instance, the Guardian National Bank of Commerce. Their
capital structure was more than ample, and the Guardian Detroit
Bank's capital structure was more than ample, because the deposits
kept decreasing.

Mr. PECORA. What was the amount of income that would have
accrued to the combined banks from $2,500,000 of Government
securities ?

Mr. LORD. Possibly two and a fraction percent. I do not know
what the rate was. I will call it 3 percent.

Mr. PECORA. I t would just about have taken care of this tax saving
of $75,000 a year, would it not?

Mr. LORD. Yes; for the bank itself; not for the group as a whole.
Mr. PECORA. But the group, after it got the bonds, drew the income

from those bonds, did it not?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. The bank did not.
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that when you justify, from the standpoint of the

benefits accruing to the bank, the taking of this $2,500,000 of Gov-
ernment bonds out of the capital assets of the combined bank, be-
cause it effected a tax saving of $75,000 a year, you are overlooking
the fact, are you not, that the income from those bonds would have
taken care of that tax ?

Mr. LORD. From the standpoint of the bank itself, yes; but from
the standpoint of the group as a whole, no.

Mr. PECORA. What right do you think the Group Co. had to take
these capital assets out of one bank, where they belonged to the
depositors and the stockholders of that bank, and were a fund of
safety for the depositors, and turn them over to the Group Co. ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, the stockholders voted on this consolida-
tion, and it was made with the full approval of the banking
commissioner.

Mr. PECORA. The stockholders in question, who declared this so-
called dividend to the Group Co., were the stockholders of the
Group Co.?

Mr. LORD. I did not get that.
Mr. PECORA. I mean they were controlled by the Group Qo., were

they not, as the sole owner of the capital stock of the two banks ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir; except directors' shares.
Senator COUZENS. When you took over the Bank of Detroit, were

there any bad assets1 taken out ?
Mr. LORD. Some, as I remember it, Senator Couzens. There was

a writedown of assets, but I do not remember whether it was partly
in the Bank of Detroit and partly in the Guardian. There was a
substantial writedown—several hundred thousand dollars, as I re-
member.

Senator COUZENS. Only several hundred thousand dollars? Is
that all?

Mr. LORD. Both banks were examined by the Banking Depart-
ment, and whatever writeoff they made, they made in accordance
with their instructions.

Mr. PECORA. AS a result of this reduction of the capital of the
combined banks from $9,000,000 to $5,000,000, did not that corre-
spondingly reduce the amount of liability under the double assess-
ment of the stockholders?

Mr. LORD. Yes, it did.
Mr. PECORA. And that also deprived the depositors of the bank

of that additional margin of safety ?
Mr. LORD. I assume it did; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the transaction that is referred to on page 11

of the printed annual report for the year 1930 issued by the Group
Co. to its stockholders, and which is introduced in evidence here
as Committee's Exhibit No. 36 of December 20, 1933, and which I
will read to you as follows [reading] :

July 1, 1930, upon the consolidation of the Guardian Detroit Bank and the
Bank' of Detroit, $2,500,000 from the combined capital of these two banks was
transferred to the Group Co. This amount, invested in highly liquid securities,
for the most part United States Government bonds, is now held as a directly
owned asset of the Group Co.

175541—34—PT 10 29
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Mr. LORD. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Were those securities later used for the
Mr. LORD. Later used for the protection of the loans of the secur-

ities company. I say they were. I do not know how much of the
liquid funds of the Group Co. were used for that purpose. I t is
very difficult to earmark it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wilkin testified a few minutes ago, and I pre-
sume you heard his testimony ?

Mr. LORD. I did, sir.
Mr. PEROCA. He gave some testimony about a set-up, as I believe he

called it, of the Group Co., which forbade the Group Co. from exer-
cising any domination or control over the various unit banks of the
group.

Mr. LORD. I heard it.
Mr. PECORA. What was that set-up that he referred to ?
Mr. LORD. I did not know what he was talking about, except, as I

recall it, in the opinion of the attorney general of Michigan, in
regard to the right of the Group Co. to own bank stock, as I remem-
ber i^ he said in the opinion that so long as they did not operate the
banks they were entitled under the law to own such stocks. I pre-
sume that is what Mr. Wilkin was referring to. I may not have the
exact language of the attorney general's opinion. I have not a copy
of the opinion here. In other words, the Group Co. was organized
under the general corporation laws of the State, and not under the
banking laws of the State, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Was not that opinion of the attorney general of the
State of Michigan rendered somewhat under these circumstances:
The Group Co. had been organized under the laws of the State of
Michigan, but before its organization some consideration was given
to the question of whether or not such corporation, which was to
acquire and own the capital stock of various banks, could actually
be set up under the laws of the State of Michigan ?

Mr. LORD. I do not recall what the circumstance was of the at-
torney general rendering that opinion. That is something that came
into the legal end of it, Mr. Bodman's end of our organization. I
cannot tell you the reason that question was raised, or who raised it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that the question was raised, as to
whether or not a holding company, under the laws of the State of
Michigan, could acquire, as such, the capital stock of banks, because
of the fact that the holding company was not engaged in the same
kind of business as banks were engaged in?

Mr. LORD. I think that is just what we are talking about.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. I do not know who raised the question, or the occasion

for its being raised.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do recall that the question was raised in some

form or other, by somebody or other ?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. And the attorney general rendered an opinion, in

substance, to the effect that this Group Co., this holding company,
which already had been incorporated, could acquire the capital stock
of the banks, but should not operate them ?
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Mr. LORD. That is my understanding, a layman's understanding
of a legal matter, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that subsequent to the rendition of that
opinion by the attorney general an amendment to the corporation
laws of the State of Michigan was enacted by the Michigan State
Legislature so as to remove all doubt about the question of whether
or not the Group Co. could acquire and own the stock of these
banks?

Mr. LORD. I do not. I do not recall anything about it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said you did not konw what Mr. Wilkin had in

mind when he testified this afternoon about the set-up of the Group
Co.

Mr. LORD. I did not know what he meant by " set-up." I t was
the policy of the group, as stated many times, for the unit banks
to be permitted to operate their own business through their own
board of directors and officers.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of a printed document, under the printed heading of " Guar-
dian Detroit Union Group, Inc.", and entitled " Bulletin No. 1,
January 2, 1930—Confidential; for official use only." Will you look
at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy
of such a bulletin issued by the Group Co. for the confidential use
and information of its officers ?

Mr. LORD (after examining papers). Yes; that looks familiar.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence, but in view of its voluminous

character I do not think it is necessary to spread it in full on the
minutes. I t will refer to certain excerpts from it.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and filed.
(Bull. no. 2, Jan. 2, 1930, Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.,

was received in evidence* marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 106,
January 24, 1934 ", and the same is not printed in full here for the
reasons stated above.)

Mr. PECORA. Before I proceed to question you about this bulletin,
which has been received in evidence as committee's exhibit no. 106
of this date, let me ask you whether or not, in connection with that
merger of the Guardian Detroit Bank with the Bank of Detroit, tha t
was consummated on June 30, 1930, any statement was ever issued^
or information given to the stockholders of those two banks, with
regard to the action of the group in taking this $2,500,000 in Gov-
ernment bonds out of the combined capital resources of the bank, and
turning it over the Group Co.?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I think there was a public announcement in
the newspaper at the time of the consolidation, as to the capital
structure of the new bank. There was no direct letter sent to the
depositors.

Mr. PECORA. In that announcement was the statement made that
$2,500,000 of Government bonds were given to the Group Co. out of
the combined capital resources of those two banks ?

Mr. LORD. NO, sir, but the published statement of the combined!
bank, which must have followed after June 30, or certainly in the-
September call, would have shown the new capitalization, from
which it was evident that the capital structure had been reduced by
$2,500,000.
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Mr. PECORA. The fact of the reduction of the capital structure
would be evident, but it would not be evident from any statement
published that that $2,500,000 went to the Group Co.

Mr. LORD. Not to the depositor, unless he got one of the annual
reports.

Mr. PECORA. Was it stated in any annual report ?
Mr. LORD. In the 1930 report, does it not state it ?
Mr. PECORA. That is the report of the Group Co. to its stock-

h olders, not a report to the depositors.
Mr. LORD. That is what I was referring to.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were referring to the report of the Group Co.

to its stockholders ?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Not to any report given to the depositors of those

two banks.
I want to read the following excerpt from this bulletin no. 1,

received in evidence as committee's exhibit no. 106. The bulletin
is captioned " Basic Policies ". [Eeading:]

President Hoover, in his recent message to Congress, referred to tlie Group
Banking Movement as "A groping for stronger support to the banks and a
more secure basis for these institutions."

Parenthetically, I want to say that the word here appears " grop-
ing ". Probably it was intended to be " grouping ".

Mr. LORD. NO ; I think it was " groping ".
Mr. PECORA. W a s ^ " groping " ?
Mr. LORD. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. I t was a well-chosen word, then.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know who wrote that, Mr. Lord?
Mr. LORD. Who wrote that bulletin ?
Senator COTTZENS. Yes.
Mr. LORD. I think it came out of Mr. Walsh's department. He

handled most of the publicity. I do not recall who wrote it all.
Senator COUZENS. Did you participate in the writing?
Mr. LORD. I went over it after it was prepared.
Senator COTTZENS. I thought I recognized the word " groping " in

ihere because of the testimony you gave before the committee of the
House of Representatives.

Mr. PECORA. TO read further from this excerpt [reading] :
HoAvever, he also raised the question as to whether the development of

group banking might not (concentrate control of credit) and enunciated as
one of the fundamentals of the American credit system that " credit which
is based upon banking deposits should be controlled by persons within those
areas which furnished these profits, and thus be subject to the restraints
of local interest and public opinion in these areas."

The President has stated briefly but completely the advantages to be sought
;and the disadvantages to be avoided in any program of group banking.

In this bulletin are included various extracts or excerpts from the
by-laws of the Group Co., I notice.

Mr. LORD. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. And these quotations from the bylaws of the Group

Co. relate to bylaws which declare, as a principle, that the unit
banks of the group should be left to the management of their own
individual policies; and affairs, do they not?

Mr. LORD. They do, sir.
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Mr. PEOORA. SO, with that general statement of the nature of
these bylaws, I will not go further into any specific reference to the
text of the bylaws.

Now, as a matter of fact, Mr. Lord, were the various banking
units permitted in all instances to direct and control and shape their
own policies?

Mr. LORD. I think they were, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Including the selection of officers and the election of

directors ?
Mr. LORD. We were frequently consulted—in fact, almost invari-

ably consulted—when there were vacancies on the board, by the local
board.

Mr. PECORA. Did the group officers at times advance suggestions
to the different unit banks, without waiting for a request ?

Mr. LORD. They might have done it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether the group officers at any time

did it?
Mr. LORD. I cannot answer that, sir. Some of them may have

done it.
Mr. PECORA. Would you not be likely to know if that was done?
Mr. LORD. I might not. Some other executive officer might have

been handling a particular situation.
Mr. PECORA. Let me show you what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of a letter addressed to you as president of the Guard-
ian Detroit Group by the cashier of the Bank of Hamtramck, dated
January 6, 1930. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize
it to be a true and correct copy of a letter received by you on or
about the date which that copy bears ?

Mr. LORD (after examining paper). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Letter Jan. 6, 1930, cashier, Bank of Hamtramck, to Lord, was

received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit 107, Jan. 24y
1934, and the same ŵ as subsequently read into the record by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. LORD. May I see the letter a minute £
(The document was handed to Mr. Lord.)
Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as exhibit no. 107

reads as follows, on the letterhead of the Bank of Hamtramck, Ham-
tramck, Mich., dated January 6, 1930 [reading] :
Mr. ROBEKT O. LORD,

President Guardian Detroit Group,
Detroit, Mich.

DEAR SIR: We have your letter of December 31, addressed to Mr. John F .
Koenig, president of our bank, with whom the writer has discussed the matter
of the stockholders' meeting to be held on the second Tuesday in January.
Please be advised that the directors whom we wish to be elected are as follows:

John P. Koenig, Leopold Koscinski, Hon. Theodore J. Riehter, Edwin R.
Monnig, John A. Frosfield, and Wm. E. Dingman.

Yours very truly,
W. E. DINGMAN, Cashier.

Now, I notice in the letter that following the name in the last
paragraph of Leopold Koscinski, the typewritten portion of the
letter shows the name of another gentleman, B. H. Manning. Ap-
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parently the form of the letter received by you included the name of
Mr. Manning as one of the gentlemen whom they wanted to elect
as a director.

Mr. LORD. I t looks like it; yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who scrolled out Mr. Manning's name

on this letter and wrote on the right-hand margin of the letter
alongside of Mr. Manning's name the name " Charles Adams " ?

Mr. LORD. I do not. I do not rceognize the writing.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not recognize the handwriting. Does not

that indicate that when this letter was received by you as president
of the Group either you or somebody in the Group Co. suggested sub-
stitution of Charles Adams for B. H. Manning as a director ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, perhaps I can clarify that in this way:
The Bank of Hamtramck, which was owned about 54 or 56 percent
by the Group, was an institution that came in through the acquisi-
tion of the Union Commerce Corporation. Mr. B. H. Manning was
a representative on that board put there by the Union Commerce
Corporation and was an officer of the Union Trust Co., and at that
time, as I recall it, Mr. Manning was in process of leaving the Trust
Co. I suppose whoever wrote the name " Charles Adams " substi-
tuted Mr. Adams for Mr. Manning in view of that fact. Mr. Man-
ning afterward killed himself and never did serve. I don't know
whose writing it was. I don't recognize it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let US see if this photostatic copy of what pur-
ports to be a letter addressed to Mr. Dingman, who was the writer
of the letter just read in evidence, does not serve to refresh your
recollection as to who suggested that Adams be substituted for Man-
ning. [Handing document to Mr. Lord.] Will you look at that
photostatic reproduction of such letter and tell me if you recognize it
as being a true and correct copy of a letter sent to Mr. Dingman
in behalf of the president of the Group Co. ?

Mr. LORD. Yes; I assume that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Jan. 9, 1930, from Robert O. Lord to W. E. Ding-

man, was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 108, Jan. 23, 1934,"
and same appears in full immediately following, where read by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, you sent that letter to Mr.
Dingman, didn't you, as the president of your company ?

Mr. LORD. I assume so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as Committee's Ex-

hibit 108 reads as follows [reading] :
JANUARY 9, 1930.

Mr. W. E. DINGMAN,
Cashier, Bank of Hamtramok,

Hamtramck, Mich.
DEAR MB. DINGMAN : Replying to your letter of January 6, in respect of the

board of directors of the Bank of Hamtramck to be elected for the ensuing
year, it has been suggested that Mr. Charles H. Adams of the Union Trust Go.
be substituted for Mr. B. H. Manning.

It is the intention of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., to have Mr,
Adams attend your annual meeting on Tuesday next and vote the shares now-
owned by the group.

We trust this arrangement is satisfactory to you.
Yours very truly,
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By you, I presume, as president. There is a facsimile of your
signature on this copy.

Now, as bearing further on the question of whether or not the
Group Co. was responsible for changes in personnel of officers of
any of the Group banks, as well as in its board of directors, I want
to show you what purports to be a photostatic reproduction of a
so-called " Intragroup memorandum " from B. K. Patterson to J. N.
Stalker, dated December 10, 1930, in the lower left-hand corner of
which is the inscription reading " Copy to E. O. Lord." Will you
look at it and tell me if you recognize the copy as a true and correct
memorandum sent by Mr. Patterson to Mr. Stalker and copy also
sent to you ?

Mr. LORD. I do not recollect it in detail, but I assume I saw it.
I t has my name on it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Intragroup memorandum, dated Dec. 10, 1930, from B. K. Pat-

terson to J. N". Stalker, was designated " Committee Exhibit No.
109, Jan. 23, 1934 ", and same appears in full immediately following
where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum received in evidence as committee's
exhibit no. 109, this date, reads as follows, on the letterhead of
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., entitled " Intra-Group Memo-
randum, to J. N. Stalker, from B. K. Patterson ", dated December
10, 1930 [reading] :

For your confidential information, there were certain transactions which
took place in the Jefferson Savings Bank, of Grosse Pointe, which became
decidedly embarrassing to several of the directors, and it looks as though
in time someone else will have to be selected for the presidency of the bank.
During the time we are straightening out affairs we are working close to
Mr. Jugh J. Ferry, whom you know to be another director of the bank, Wut
meanwhile I learn that Mr. Louis A. DeHayes, a very desirable director and
one whom we may hope to be the future president of the bank, has resigned
his directorship, and the first intimation we had of Mr. DeHayes' resignation
was contained in a memorandum dated December 9, addressed to Mr. Maxwell
from your H. L. Stiff, in which he says " * * * and pursuant to instructions
of Mr. Bowlus, we delivered to him the 10 shares of group stock."

In view of the mix-up at Jefferson for the moment, it was decidedly not
the proper thing to do to allow Mr. DeHayes to resign, nor to deliver to him
his 10 shares of group stock, at least until Mr. Lord, myself, or Mr. Maxwell
had been consulted.

Now, in order to get Mr. DeHayes back in the fold, we will have to work
through Mr. Ferry and have the 10 shares of group stock redeposited.

Don't you think it could be arranged to get in touch with either Mr. Maxwell
or myself before group stock deposited to support directors' qualifying shares,
is released? I would greatly appreciate it if some such arrangement could be
made. Will you kindly advise. I will appreciate it also if you will treat this
memorandum as strictly confidential.

BKPH
Copy to It. O. Lord.

Now, Mr. Lord, do you recall the matter referred to in this
memorandum ?

Mr. LORD. YOU mean about the mix-up at Jefferson?
Mr. PECORA. About the mix-up at Jefferson and about the refer-

ences to getting Mr. DeHayes back.
Mr. LORD. I recall it rather vaguely. I never knew Mr. DeHayes.

A gentleman by the name of Julius Burns, as I recall it, was presi-
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dent of that bank, and as I remember it, he owned the bank's quar-
ters, and there was some mix-up on the option of a lease. Mr. Burns
also was interested in another bank up further along the shore, and
as I remember it, it had some of the Jefferson deposits there which
we did not want there. The bank afterwards closed, and I do not
recall what particular mix-up they are speaking about, Mr. Pecora.
But I know Mr. DeHayes was considered a valuable director for
that bank, and as the letter states, we were .anxious to keep him in
on the board. Mr. Ferry was at that time a director of the Jefferson
Savings Bank.

Mr. PECORA. DO you note the reference in this memorandum read-
ing as follows:

But meanwhile I learned that Mr. Louis A. DeHayes, a very desirable director
and one whom we may hope to be the future president of the bank, has resigned
his directorship.

Mr. LORD. Well, I think that is a natural hope, as long as they were
not satisfied with their own board with Mr. Burns as president, and
he and.other directors considered Mr. DeHayes as the most desirable
man for the president of the bank.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Patterson at the time he wrote this memorandum
was a vice president of the Group Co., wasn't he?

Mr. LORD. I think he was.
Mr. PECORA. On December 10, 1930?
Mr. LORD. I think he had that title.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. J. N. Stalker, to whom this intragroup

memorandum was addressed, was also an executive officer of the
Group Co.?

Mr. LORD. In 1930?
Mr. PECORA. December 10, 1930.
Mr. LORD. Inactive, I should say.
Mr. PECORA. Inactive?
Mr. LORD. Inactive in the group.
Mr. PECORA. Inactive in the group ?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Stalker was never active as an officer. He was

active as an officer of the Union Guardian Trust Co.
Senator COITZENS. Why would they direct that memorandum to

him, then?
Mr. LORD. Because the Jefferson Savings Bank came in through

the Union Commerce Corporation, and they knew the directors and
personnel very much better than anyone in the Guardian Group.
Mr. Stalker was at that time a vice president of the Group Co.,
according to the '29 report.

Mr. PECORA. He was vice president of the Group Co. ?
Mr. LORD. Yes; he was.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; he appears in the annual report of the Group

Co. for the year 1930 as not only vice president but a director
Mr. LORD. He was an active vice president.
Mr. PECORA. And a member of the executive committee of the

board of the Group Co.
Mr. LORD. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. The "we" referred to in that extract of this letter

means certain officers of the Group Co. ?
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Mr. LORD. I don't know who it refers to, because I never knew
Mr. DeHayes.

Mr. PECORA. AS further bearing on this subject, let me show you
what purports to be a photostatic reproduction of another so-called
" intragroup memorandum " addressed by Mr. B. K. Patterson to
Robert O. Lord, dated December 8, 1930. Will you look at it and tell
me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such memo-
randum that you received on or about that date from Mr. Patterson ?

Mr. LORD. Yes; I will accept it as correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Intragroup memorandum dated Dec. 8, 1930, from B. K. Patter-

son to Robert O. Lord, was thereupon designated " Committee's
Exhibit No. 110, Jan. 23, 1934 ", and appears in the record in full
immediately following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit received in evidence as exhibit no. 110
of this date reads as follows. It is on the letterhead of Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., entitled " Intragroup memorandum, to
Robert O. Lord from B. K. Patterson", dated December 8, 1930.
[Reading:]

The Lochmoor C.D.'s are now at $35,000, $10,000 having been loaned the
Lochmoor Bank November 29, 12 clays after Bryan's visit.

Mr. Bryan spent the morning at Jefferson today. They claim that a $10,000
deposit from some township treasurer will be made at Lochmoor very soon and
the indebtedness at Jefferson reduced that much. However, Bryan is to get the
directors of the Lochmoor Bank together this evening or Tuesday and get from
them an authorization for that bank to borrow from Jefferson and put the
present C.D.'s in note form, the note to be drawn on demand. Bryan is also to
inspect the commercial loans and real-estate mortgage loans at Lochmoor and
select collateral for the note at Jefferson, about on a 2-for-l basis and select
the best call paper he can find. Further, he is going to attempt to g*et the
directors of Lochmoor to endorse the note. We will then place the note on a
definite liquidation basis, tentatively not beyond January 15, but we may have
to extend this to February 15 when another 30 days rolls around. Bryan
intends to stay right on this job until it is entirely finished.

Now I want you to note particularly this expression:
Myself and Bryan have kept Mr. Ferry in touch with affairs and our plans.

He is thoroughly disgusted with Berns and Webster and several other directors
and frankly states that the whole board should be revamped promptly. I
think so too—particularly as regards Berns, and I think that another president
for the bank should be selected for 1931. Mr. Ferry believed Mr. Louis A.
DeHayes could be induced to accept the presidency of the bank. He advised
Mr. DeHayes is the president of the Sterling Coal Co., could be rated at worth
about a million dolars, of a very conservative turn of mind and equally well
acquainted with the customers and conditions in this vicinity as is Berns.
Probably that is the only major change which should be made on the board
at one time, with this small exception: If Webster is to continue he should be
made to resign his directorate at Lochmoor.

Mr. Ferry discussed with myself and Bryan the location of the bank. He
is very much against additional expenditures or additional space and I believe
we all agree that that feature is " out" now. Mr. Ferry believes that it
might be advisable to continue to occupy the present location until the lease
expires, but that when this occurs to move the bank to the location at Mack
and Maryland where we would have no rent, adequate facilities and reduced
overhead which would compensate for a probable loss in deposits in moving
from Beaconsfield and Jefferson.

You have mentioned heretofore in the course of your testimony
the name of Mr. R. Perry Shorts, who was president of that banking
unit known as the Second National Bank & Trust Co. of Saginaw.
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I now show you what purports to be a photostatic reproduction of
a letter purported to have been sent by Mr. Shorts as president of
the Second National Bank & Trust Co. of Saginaw to Mr. S. Sloan
Colt, president of the Bankers Trust Co., dated March 3, 1933r
which, as you will recall, was after the banks were closed as a result
of the decree of the Governor of Michigan last spring. Will you
look at this photostatic copy of such letter and tell us if you recog-
nize the signature thereon to be that of Mr. R. Perry Shorts?
[After a pause.] I merely asked you to look at the signature, Mr.
Lord, to see if you identify it.

Mr. LORD. Yes, I think it is the signature.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Mar. 3, 1933, from E. Perry Shorts to S. Sloan

Colt, was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit No. I l l , Jan.
23, 1934 ", a portion of which appears in the record immediately
following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PE0ORA. I do not think it is necessary to spread this docu-
ment on the record, but I do want to read a certain portion there-
from, as follows. The letter is dated March 3, 1933, addressed to S.
Sloan Colt, President, Bankers Trust Co., New York, N.Y. I t
contains the following provision, among others [reading] :

I have resisted every effort on the part of the present officers of the Group
Co. to induce us to continue as a unit of the Group Holding Co. and thus re-
habilitate the organization through increased efficiency, etc., in the hope of
ultimately working out something for the group picture. We do not want any
more Detroit efficiency or overhead organization loaded onto our institution.
What we need right now is money and no theoretical ideas promulgated by
men who are largely responsible for our present predicament. We want to
row our own boat without any towline attached to Detroit, and we feel that
in the present financial storm, with the big ship in Detroit rapidly sinking,
it is up to them to cut the towline and let us paddle our own canoe. Further-
more, the organization of a new bank to take over our bank would be a disas-
trous and foolish procedure. We have a very large and profitable trust depart,
ment in our bank and to transfer these court trusts from the old institution
to the new would require court action, approval of beneficiaries affected, etc.,
and enough ordinary red tape to completely entangle anyone, and with little
promise of success. What court would want to transfer a sacred trust held
for the benefit of widows and children from one institution, which had gotten
into financial difficulties, to another institution under the same management.

Now, the " big ship " at Detroit referred to in this letter in the
following excerpt undoubtedly alluded to the Group Co., did it not?
I will read the excerpt [reading] :

We want to row our own boat without any towline attached to Detroit, and
we feel that in the present financial .storm, with the big ship in Detroit rapidly
sinking, it is up to them to cut the towline and let us paddle our own canoe.

Mr. LORD. I assume that is what he meant.
Senator COUZENS. Why was that addressed to Mr. Colt ?
Mr. LORD. I haven't any idea. I never saw the letter.
Senator COTJZENS. He had no interest in tlie group, did he?
Mr. LORD. Except his bank had loaned the group money.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, yes; the Bankers Trust Co. had made a loan of

$7,000,000 to the Group Co., had it not?
Mr. LORD. That is correct.
Senator COTJZENS. Yes; but I mean they had no control of the

management, did they?
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Mr. LORD. I might mention in that connection that Mr. Perry
Shorts was chairman of the executive committee of the Group Co.

Senator COUZENS. HOW long had he been chairman ?
Mr. LORD. A year.
Mr. PECORA. Was this the first time you learned of the opinion

which Mr. Shorts expressed regarding the management of the
group ?

Mr. LORD. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Whom do you suppose he referred to when he said

in this letter, " What we need right now is money and no theoretical
ideas promulgated by men who are largely responsible for our pre? •
ent predicament" ?

Mr. LORD. I have no idea, unless he is speaking of the whole board.
Mr. PECORA. Of the Group Co. ?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be an intragroup memo-

randum addressed by you, under date of December 22, 1930. Will
you look at it and tell me if you recognize it as such an intragroup
memoradum which you caused to be sent out to the directors of the
group on the subject of confidential information for directors?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence, but it need not be spread in full

on the record.
(Photostatic copy of intragroup memorandum dated Dec. 22, 1930,

addressed by Mr. Lord to the directors of the group, was received in
evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 112, January 23, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. In this intragroup memorandum addressed by you
to the directors, marked in evidence as committee exhibit no. 112,
appears the following statement referring to the Union Guardian
Trust Co. [reading] :

In August the Trust Co. set up a special reserve of $100,000' to cover possible
losses on " other real estate." Up to date the sales of real estate acquired
under foreclosure have resulted in a moderate profit, and this $100,000 special
reserve on December 17 showed a balance of $109,600. Including this reserve,
the Trust Co. has " hidden assets" and reserves which aggregate nearly
$900,000.

What was this item of " hidden assets " referred to ?
Mr. LORD. I cannot tell you now, Mr. Pecora. That paragraph

and the information contained in it came, as I recall it, from Mr.
Stalker, of the Union Guardian Trust Co.; and in getting out the
memorandum I tried to cover all the different phases of the situa-
tion. I cannot give you the details at the present time. I was never
active in the Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. But this memorandum is dated December 22, 1980,
and at that time you were the executive head of the Group Co.

Mr. LORD. Yes; but I was never active as an officer in the Trust
Co.; and the information and the figures had come to me from the
units themselves.

Mr. PECORA. In view of the fact that special mention was made
of these hidden assets in this memorandum that you prepared, can
you not tell us what you know about those hidden assets ?

Mr. LORD. I have no idea what they were. That information, as-
I say, came from the Trust Co.
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Mr. PECORA. Why should the Trust Co. have had any hidden
assets ?

Mr. LORD. Reserves.
Mr. PECORA. Why should they be hidden ?
Mr. LORD. Items carried at less than their real worth—I suppose

that is the answer.
Mr. PECORA. Why should they be hidden ?
Mr. LORD. Many banking institutions carry assets that are written

clown and are worth a great deal more, not on their books at that
time, than market value.

Mr. PECORA. From whom were those assets and reserves of nearly
:$900,000 hidden?

Mr. LORD. They are part of the statement—in the statement; they
.are not hidden from anybodj^.

Mr. PECORA. Why do you refer to them as hidden assets? I am
:simply questioning you about language which you employed in your
own memorandum to the directors.

Mr. LORD. That is a common term. For instance, many banks,
where they write off losses and get recoveries, do not put the recov-
eries back on their books—simply carry' them at a nominal figure, but
"keep those reserved to take care of any possible future losses. I
assume that is what they were.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any reason why they should not be
clearly set forth?
. Mr. LORD. N"O particular reason except it was the conservative

thing to do, to keep them.
Mr. PECORA. In this exhibit no. 112 appears also the following-

statement under the caption of " Earnings, confidential " [reading] :
While it is the usual policy of banking institutions to make only annual

reports to the stockholders, we are giving you, as a director, figures for 11
months with the understanding that they will, of course, be treated in con-
fidence. The banks and trust companies alone for 11 months showed about
.$26,255,000 gross income and about $5,240,000 net operating profits prior to
reserves. Substantial reserves totaling more than $1,500,000 have been set up
in the various banks during this period, leaving something over $3,700,000 after
.these reserves.

What was the occasion for giving to the directors at that time con-
fidential information as to the earnings?

Mr. LORD. Don't you think as directors they are entitled to have
it? I do.

Mr. PECORA. Why were they not given in connection with that
confidential information the figures showing the condition of those
units of the Group Co. which were not banking units or trust com-
panies ?

Mr. LORD. In connection with this report?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. At meetings of the directors of the Group Co. there

was a balance sheet and earning figures and statement of condition
of every unit, a large book in which on the left hand side were the
items that go to make up the balance sheet. There were 8 or 9 col-
umns, and the figures of every banking unit were there. That book

* was at every directors' meeting and the figures were read off and
discussed, and later they were put in separate books so that each
director had a copy. But the book itself was always there at the
directors' meetings.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. YOU were in attendance before this committee last
Friday, were you not, when Mr. Bodman was testifying?

Mr. LORD. I was.
Mr. PECORA. Did you hear the testimony of Mr. Bodman in con-

nection with which there was introduced in evidence here as an
exhibit a letter which he addressed to you as president of the Group
Co., in which he criticized the way that information was given to
members of the executive committee of the board of directors of
the Group Co. at their various meetings?

Mr. LORD. I heard it; yes, sir. I think it was a very constructive
criticism, and after that we tried to follow his ideas.

Mr. PECORA. Were his ideas followed?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir; they were. Every member of the board and

every member of the executive committee later had a book right
in front of him with a statement of every single company. Instead
of having Patterson stand up with the book with all these statements
and read off the figures, which Mr. Bodman said in his memorandum
were very difficult to keep in mind, we put before each member of
the executive committee or the board a book which contained all of
these things.

Mr. PECORA. AS I recall that exhibit, which consisted of his letter
to you containing the criticism, it was dated some time during the1

latter part of the year 1931.
Mr. LORD. I believe so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I think it was in August 1931 from my recollection

of the evidence now. Why were those meetings conducted in a.
fashion that evoked that kind of criticism ?

Mr. LORD. I suppose, because the information was given verbally
instead of having the information before a man so he could visual-
ize it.

Mr. PECORA. The criticism extended to something more than that,
did it not?

Mr. LORD. Well, I do not recall the particular point you have in
mind.

Mr. PECORA. In this memorandum you sent to the directors,
marked " Committee Exhibit 112", you say further as follows
(reading) :

Our Securities Companies, in keeping with other securities companies, will
show on December 31, 1930, a substantial depreciation in the book cost of
their inventory as against market values. Exclusive of this shrinkage, these
companies will make an operating profit for the year.

The shrinkage, or the amount of the shrinkage, is nowhere re-
ferred to in this memorandum.

Mr. LORD. YOU could not tell what the figures were going to be*
at December 31.

Mr. PECORA. This memorandum was dated December 22, 1930, 9J
days before the end of the year.

Mr. LORD. I know; but it is customary in the securities business
to write your inventory down at stated periods, usually at the end
of the year, and on December 22 there was no attempt or effortt to
write them down as of

Mr. PECORA. Did the shrinkage exceed the operating profits o£
the year?

Mr. LORD. I assume it did, very substantially.
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Mr. PECORA. I note the following statement in this memorandum
which is marked " Committee Exhibit 112 " (reading) :

Through the transfer of the $5,000,000 capital stock of the New Union Build-
ing Company (which building is 93% rented), formerly owned by the Union
Trust Company, to ownership by the Group Company, it is estimated that an
ultimate saving of more than $150,000 per annum in taxes will be made. By
this transaction the directly owned assets of the Group Company were in-
creased by $5,000,000, while there was a corresponding decrease of this same
amount in the capital structure of the Union Guardian Trust Company.

What does that relate to?
Mr. LORD. I testified as to that previously, Mr. Pecora, and stated

I estimated the saving at $50,000. I had forgotten the figure; but
that I suppose is more accurate because that was given by our tax
man. I t refers to the liquidating dividend by the Trust Co. to the
Group Co. in the form of stock in the new Union Building Co. which
was carried on the books at the JJnion Guardian Trust Co. at
approximately $5,000,000, as I recall it.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, this refers to that process by which
the Group Co. obtained the ownership or control of $5,000,000 of
assets out of the capital structure of the Union Guardian Trust Co. ?

Mr. LORD. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And to that extent, to the extent of the reduction of

the capital assets of the Union Guardian Trust Co. by $5,000,000,
that amount of security for depositors was taken out of the reach
of the depositors of the Trust Co. ?

Mr. LORD. If it had any value; yes, sir. I t was an equity.
Mr. PECORA. I t is spoken of here as something of value, because

the building in question is referred to as being 93 percent rented.
Mr. LORD. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. SO by that process the assets of the Group Co. as a

separate legal entity from the Union Guardian Trust Co. were in-
creased by $5,000,000, and the assets of the Union Guardian Trust
Co. were depleted by the same amount?

Mr. LORD. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. All to the disadvantage of the stockholders of the

Trust Co. and the other creditors?
Mr. LORD. I am not sure that it was any disadvantage.
Mr. PECORA. They would have that much less available to them.
Mr. LORD. The stockholders?
Mr. PECORA. NO; the depositors.
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is no disadvantage?
Mr. LORD. The Trust Co. had sufficient capital left
Mr. PECORA. I say, that is no disadvantage, in your opinion?
Mr. LORD. I assume it is a disadvantage to take anything out.
Mr. PECORA. Reference has been made in the testimony heretofore

to a corporation called Congress Corporation. Will you tell us
briefly what you know about the Congress Corporation?

Mr. LORD. I know very little about it except that it was a corpora-
tion that they organized specifically to handle the lifted-out assets
taken out of the various banks.

Mr. PECORA. I t was organized at the instance of the Group Co., was
it not?

Mr. LORD. It was.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW is it that you know very little about it?
Mr. LOED. I simply knew it was organized for that purpose.
Senator COUZENS. Who are "they"?
Mr. LORD. I think Mr. Bodman handled the legal end of it. They

were very anxious to center in a single organization these assets so
they could be properly serviced.

Senator COUZENS. Why could they not be serviced in the Group
Co.?

Mr. LORD. Because we did not want to institute suits for collection
of notes in the name of the Group Co. We thought it wiser to do it
in the form of a separate corporation.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how this Congress Corporation func-
tioned in that respect?

Mr. LORD. I do not know what you mean by functioning.
Mr. PECORA. YOU told us what you understood the Congress Cor-

poration was organized for.
Mr. LORD. I t had a small group of men who spent all their time

in trying to collect these lifted-out assets.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know when it was formed ?
Mr. LORD. I have not the date, no. My recollection is that it was

formed some time in 1932.
Mr. PECORA. June 18,1932. Is that right?
Mr. LORD. I assume it is.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at this document which I now show you

and which purports to be a photostatic reproduction of an intra-
group memorandum on the subject of the Congress Corporation,
which came from Mr. E. C. Huelsman, of the group organization,
under date of February 25, 1932? Please tell me if you recognize
it to be a true and correct copy of a memorandum that passed from
Mr. Huelsman to officers of the Group Co. ?

Mr. LORD. I assume it is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
(Photostatic copy of intragroup memorandum dated Feb. 25,

1932, from R. C. Huelsman, on the subject of " Congress Corpora-
tion " was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No.
113, Jan. 23, 1934.")

The document received in evidence as committee's exhibit 113 of
this date reads as follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 113

GUARDIAN DETROIT1 UNION GROUP
INTRA-GROUP MEMORANDUM

Date 2-25-32.
From: Mr. R. C. Huelsman

Group Company organization.
Subject: Congress Corporation

In discussing with Mr. Patterson certain phases of our Group structure, par-
ticularly in connection with the liquidation of some of the companies and in
connection with the purchase of assets from some of our banking units, the
following plan has suggested itself to us-

In the process of liquidation of these companies and assets, we will probably
encounter from time to time contingent liabilities and possibly lawsuits, some
of which may involve considerable sums of money. If these companies are
merged into the Group Company, or if the assets of such companies are trans-
ferred to the Group Company, there is some possibility that such liabilities may
also fall to the Group Company. To avoid the possibility of the Group Com-
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pany becoming liable for any such contingencies as may arise, the idea de-
veloped that it would be better to form a new company with a nominal capital
and have this company assume the assets and liabilities of any companies
which we wish to liquidate. This company could also purchase assets from
the banking units in the Group when necessary. In other words, all liquidation
matters and special-loan matters would be handled by this company.

Funds required for the purchase of assets could be obtained by a loan from
the Group Company. Salaries of officers and employees assigned to such
liquidation and special loan department effort as well as other expenses in-
curred by them should be paid by the new company. Such expenses should
be set out of proceeds of collections received through liquidation of assets.
In fact, from time to time there should be dividends available to the Group*
Company as the result of such liquidation. Such proceeds should of course first
be applied against interest and principal indebtedness to the Group Company.

This plan will entirely segregate all of such activities and will avoid the
possibility of liability on the part of the Group Company.

The Group Company then becomes purely a holding and group management
company which will direct and coordinate the efforts of all the Group units.
Eventually, the only items appearing in the Group Company's balance sheet
will be its own capital stock and the capital stock of the units which it owns.
The Group Company will receive dividends from the units and will pay
dividends to the Group stockholder. From the spread between the amount
of dividends received and the amounts of dividends paid, it should be enabled
to pay; its own operating expenses and establish any necessary reserves.
Such reserves may be necessary to finance the new company which is to
handle liquidating matters.

If this plan is. adopted, the present loans which have been made by the
Group Company could be continued. The Guardian Detroit Company, Keane,,
Higbie & Company, Guardian Holding Company, Grand Rapids National Com-
pany, Union Company of Detroit and other companies which it is desired ta
liquidate could be merged into the new company. Possibly the present
Guardian Holding Company could be used for this purpose.

As security for funds obtained by the new company from the Group Com-
pany, the new company would pledge all of the available assets, accounts
receivable, etc. The Group Company in turn would pledge these assets or
such of them as might seem necessary against loans which it has outstanding.

Does not this memorandum serve to define rather specifically the
purposes for which this Congress Corporation was eventually
organized ?

Mr. LORD. I t certainly defines Mr. Huelsman's idea of it.
Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. Huelsman's idea carried out?
Mr. LORD. I should say to a great extent it was carried out, be-

cause I know that the Congress Corporation was servicing the lifted-
out assets.

Mr. PECORA. Then if, as you say, this memorandum defines Mr.
Muelsman's idea with regard to what should be the purposes and
the functions of what became eventually the Congress Corporation,
and those ideas were adopted, this memorandum does set forth
essentially the purposes for which the Congress Corporation was
organized ?

Mr. LORD. I think it does, essentially.
Mr. PECORA. From the statements embodied in this memorandum

of Mr. Huelsman's it would seem that one of the primary purposes
for the creation of the Congress Corporation was to set up a com-
pany with only a nominal capital which would take over the task
of liquidating whatever slow or undesirable assets might be in any
of the unit banks of the Group Co., and, by so doing, keep the Group
Co. safe from liability?

Mr. LORD. I do not know what liabilities or contingencies he was
referring to, because I know no suits were brought in connection
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with it. I assume that the principal function was just what I said—
in order to put in one basket and under one control the liquidation
of the assets that had been lifted out of the unit banks; not while
they were still in the unit banks, but after they had been lifted out.

Mr. PECORA. HOW were those assets lifted out of the unit banks
prior to the incorporation of the Congress Corporation?

Mr. LORD. By the group paying cash for them at the figures at
which they stood on the banks' books.

Mr. PECORA. And by so doing the Group Co. assumed certain
contingent liabilities?

Mr. LORD. I do not know how you can assume a contingent lia-
bility by buying the note of some borrower or some bonds that are
in default. I do not know what contingent liabilities he has in
mind.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Huelsman specifically says that—
In the process of liquidation of these companies and assets—

Meaning the Group Co.—
we will probably encounter from time to time contingent liabilities and possibly,
lawsuits, some of which may involve considerable sums of money.

Mr. LORD. I understand he said it, but I do not know what he was
referring to. %

Senator COTTZENS. Were those assets taken out of your constituent
banks at what they cost the constituent banks ?

Mr. LORD. AS they stood on the books, Senator. They might be
written part way down by the time we bought them.

Mr. PECORA. And the funds that the Congress Corporation ob-
tained in order to purchase those assets for the purpose of taking
them out of the unit banks were received as loans from the Group
Co.?

Mr. LORD. That is correct, sir. That is my understanding of it.
Mr. PECORA. And the Group Co. received as security for those

loans these so-called " undesirable assets " ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. By the process of the Group Co. not taking over those

undesirable assets directly from the banks, and by the process of the
organization of this Congress Corporation to do that specific thing,
the Group Co. placed itself in a position where it was free from
incurring contingent liabilities referred to by Mr. Huelsman, did
it not?

Mr. LORD. I should say that is a legal question. I would think it
did; yes.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, how much of a loss accrued to
the Congress Corporation by taking these undesirable assets from
the unit banks?

Mr. LORD. I cannot tell you. I have not the figures. They are still
working on the liquidation.

Mr. PECORA. Have you no idea at all ?
Mr. LORD. I suppose a very substantial loss.
Mr. PECORA. By that how much do you mean ?
Mr. LORD. Several millions.
Mr. PECORA. Can you not give it to us more closely than several

millions?
175541—34—PT 10 30

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5046 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. LORD. I cannot. I know that $8,400,000 of assets were lifted
out of the unit banks in a period of 2 or 3 years. How much they
have gotten in the way of recoveries or how much there is that is
recoverable I do not know.

Senator COUZENS. The group had to borrow the money, however,
to lift out those assets ?

Mr. LORD. It did. I t borrowed the money to protect those banks.
Mr. PECORA. Did you notice this expression of Mr. Huelsman's in

this memorandum reading as follows [reading] :
The Group Co. then becomes purely a holding or group management company

which will direct and coordinate the efforts of all the group units?

Mr. LORD. I heard it.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently, Mr. Huelsman was of the opinion that

the Group Co. was directing and coordinating the efforts of all of
the units of the group ?

Mr. LORD. He was- correct as to coordinating, but not as to direct-
ing. What is the date of that, Mr. Pecora ?

Mr. PECORA. I t is dated February 25, 1932.
Mr. LORD. Well, that was very shortly after Mr. Huelsman came

with the Group Co., and probably he wasn't acquainted with the
policies of the company at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Well, apparently the fact that he had just come there
and that he had become imbued with the idea that the Group Co.
was directing the efforts of the various unit banks, was due to the
fact that it was so readily apparent even to a casual observer, isn't
that it?

Mr. LORD. I don't think so.
Senator COUZENS. Well, Mr. Lord, do you know the difference be-

tween coordinating and directing?
Mr. LORD. We tried to confer with the banks and to help them,

which I would call coordinating. But directing is what I would call
running them.

Senator COUZENS. HOW can you coordinate if you cannot direct?
Mr. LORD. We can advise.
Senator COUZENS. That is in the nature of advisory work, then?
Mr. LORD. All right.
Senator COUZENS. YOU are really not capable of coordinating, if

you do not direct, as I take it.
Mr. LORD. I think you can help them.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, I want to show you a typewritten report

or statement entitled:

CONGRESS CORPORATION

Assets Purchased from Units

Will you look at it and tell us if you can identify it as being a
true and correct statement of the amount of assets purchased from
the units by the Congress Corporation at various times ?

Mr. LORD. Well, that is the approximate figure. I do not remem-
ber each one, whether it is correct, or not.

Mr. PECORA. IS that approximately correct, at least?
Mr. LORD. That is my recollection.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
Senator COUZENS (presiding). Without objection it will be received

and placed in the record.
(The statement entitled " Congress Corporation; assets purchased

from units ", was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 114, January 23r
1934 ", and will be found at the end of the day's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. This statement has been received as committee's ex-
hibit no. 114, and shows that the total amounts paid in the purchase
of assets from the different banking units was $8,414,501.28. Now,
Mr. Lord, entirely apart from this statement, when you first appeared
before the committee you gave some testimony relative to the ap-
proval that Mr. Bonthron, of Price, Waterhouse & Co. had expressed
of the form of consolidated statements of conditions which the
Guardian Detroit, Union Group had issued at various times. Do you,
recall that?

Mr. LORD. I think the question was, including the consolidated
earnings statement, as against the separate statement of the Group
Corporation that we were discussing at that time.

Mr. PECORA. And you stated that the method adopted by the Group
Co. had received the approval of Mr. Bonthron, and I then asked
you to have Mr. Bonthron, or any other representative of Price,
Waterhouse & Co. come before this committee to testify to that?
Do you remember that request?

Mr. LORD. NO. I think you said you might want him. You didn't
ask me to get him.

Mr. PECORA. Oh, no. I made the suggestion to you to bring him.
Mr. LORD. Well, I am sorry.
Mr. PECORA. Have you received, since you gave that testimony, a

letter from Price, Waterhouse & C0., addressed to you, and dated
January 8, 1934, and which letter I now show you?

Mr. LORD. I did. That letter was written to me at my suggestion.
When I returned to Detroit after I had testified about that matter,.
I saw Mr. Bonthron, and he said that apparently there was some
misunderstanding on the part of some of his partners as to just what
advice they had given us. I then said to Mr. Bonthron: " Will you
write me a letter and state exactly what you have done? Then I
will be glad to put it before the committee." And this is the letter
he wrote. My discussion with Mr. Bonthron was exactly as stated in
this letter, as to the propriety and correctness of making a consoli-
dated statement of all the units of the group, including the Group
Co. itself. That is the reason for this letter.

Mr. PECORA. In that letter Price, Waterhouse & Co. have expressed
the wish that the statement be brought to the attention of his
committee.

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir; and that is why I have brought the letter.
Mr. PECORA. In view of that situation, I think the letter should

be offered in evidence, Mr. Chairman.
Senator COUZENS (presiding). The letter will be received in

evidence.
(A letter dated Jan. 8, 1934, written by Price, Waterhouse & Co.?

and addressed to Robert O. Lord, Detroit, Mich., was marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 115, Jan. 23,, 1934 ", and will be found immedi-
ately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)
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Mr. PECORA. The letter is on the letterhead of Price, Waterhouse
& Co., Penobscot Building, Detroit, and is as follows [reading] :

JANUARY 8,1934.
Mr. ROBERT O. LORD,

Detroit, Michigan.
DBAB SIR: Our attention has been directed to newspaper accounts of your

testimony in Washington on Thursday, January 4, 1934, before the Senate
Committee on Stock Exchange Practices in which the statement was made that
our Mr. Bonthron approved the form in which the annual accounts of Guardian-
Detroit Union Group, Incorporated, and its subsidiary companies were reported
to its stockholders.

Since the statement as made by you may be misinterpreted and you have
expressed readiness to make further explanations or amplification so that your
testimony may be made entirely clear we are addressing this letter to you.

The exact facts are as follows: We have not at any time made any examina-
tion of the accounts of the company or any of its subsidiaries, and we there-
fore have no knowledge of any of the figures contained in the annual reports.
The only time that the matter was before us was when you discussed it with
Mr. Bonthron about 2 weeks ago. At that time he merely stated that the
form of the consolidated statement of earnings, such as was adopted by you
in 1929 when the company was formed, was an appropriate statement to the
stockholders of the company.

We shall appreciate your bringing this matter promptly to the attention
of the chairman of the committee, so that the necessary clarification may be
made in the record.

Yours very truly,
PRTCIE, WATEKHOTJSEI & Co.

Now, Mr. Lord, you have given me a rather voluminous document
purporting to be a statement of views and opinions which you were
good enough to reduce to writing at a suggestion made by me and
attaches of the investigating staff of this committee.

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a copy thereof, and

ask you if you can identify it as such true and correct copy?
Mr. LORD. I t looks like it.
Mr. PECORA. Have you another copy of it?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I have. Do you want another one ?
Mr. PECORA. NO; this will suffice for me. Now, Mr. Chairman,

I offer it in evidence.
Senator COTJZENS (presiding). I t will be received and spread on

the record, if that is what you wish, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; it is too lengthy, but for the information of the

committee I will read a part of it, because it contains what, in my
opinion, are very interesting views, and perhaps some members of
the committee will want to question Mr. Lord about some of those
views.

Senator COUZENS (presiding). The entire statement will be re-
ceived and marked as an exhibit, and therefore become a part of the
records of the subcommittee, without being spread in full upon the
record.

(The statement of views and opinions prepared by Robert O.
Lord, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 116, Jan. 23, 1934,"
and will be held in the files of the subcommittee, only that portion
which Mr. Pecora read later on in the proceedings, being spread on
the record.)
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Mr. PECORA. The first part relates to conversations in which the
witness was asked to prepare the statement of recommendations, and
so forth, for this subcommittee; and then follow the witness' recom-
mendations, which I will read for the benefit of the members of the
committee, as follows:

The business of banking may be divided into four general classifications:
First.—Commercial Banking
Second—Savings Banking
Third—Investment Banking
Fourth—Fiduciary or Trust Company Activities

It I sense the needs in these four types of banking and the aims of this
Committee and of legislators, it is to provide in their order of importance—

First—Safety of deposits
Second—Ability of financial institutions to function to the greatest pos-

sible extent to aid industry, commerce, agriculture, the individual, and
the community

Third—Safety of investments and the greatest possible protection to the
investor

Fourth—Capable fiduciary management, for the conservation and manage-
ment of the property of estates and individuals.

Banks and Trust Companies may be classified as unit banks, group banks^
or branch banks, with a substantial proportion of the institutions in the
United States included in each class, and with arguments in favor of each.
To attempt to discourse upon the advantages or disadvantages of each of these
types would involve an endless discussion.

What we are all of us seeking is a better, stronger, and safer banking struc-
ture which can not only function smoothly and effectively in periods of normal
business prosperity, but with the strength and flexibility to withstand the
shocks of a severe depression and with the ability to contribute its full share
toward a recovery in business from the depths of our present depression or
any similar one in the future.

It would seem to me that one of the most important steps to be taken would
be the inclusion of all banks in the nation in a single system under the na-
tional laws and under competent national supervision—operating under one
banking law, rather than as at present having 48 separate state banking laws
and one national banking law—491 in all.

Possibly the Banking Act of 1983 which, through its guaranty of deposits
provisions, forces membership in the Federal Reserve system, is the first step
in such direction. The ability of the separate states to tax banks and trust
companies incorporated under state laws seems to be one of the principal rea-
sons for the states' objection to a single national system, but this question
could undoubtedly be satisfactorily settled by the national government taxing
the national banks on an equitable basis and turning over the receipts of some
portion of them to the respective states in which the banks are located.

The question of branch banking, within state lines, within trade areas, within.
Federal Reserve districts, and nation-wide, has been hotly argued for the past
three years and longer. The strength of the British and Canadian systems is
a strong argument in favor of a nation-wide or even state-wide branch banking.
Personally, I believe we shall eventually come to branch banking over extended
areas—even though not so far-flung as nation-wide—within the next decade.

The curtailing of some of the functions formerly carried on by banking insti-
tutions—and very properly so—has made it increasingly difficult for the bank of
small or even moderate size to earn a reasonable return on its invested capital
and at the same time set aside ample reserves for losses. A branch with de-
posits of as small an amount as $1,000,000 can be made to pay, whereas, as a
unit bank, such an amount of deposits makes it difficult if not impossible of
operation at a profit. The small community is entitled to the same degree of
safety, the same quality of service, and the same ability in management as-
the large city, and this can more likely be secured through branch banking than
through the unit banks. I do not mean in any way to reflect upon the well-run
and conservative small bank that is occasionally seen.
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Group banking with all its faults and weaknesses has contributed in no small
measure to the strength of the banking structure during these past three years.
Group banking might be classed as the intermediate step between the unit
banking system and branch banking.

The Banking Act of 1933 was a most constructive piece of legislation and
without doubt materially strengthened the banking structure of the nation.
The complete separation of commercial and investment banking was both wise
and necessary, as time will unquestionably prove.

The guaranty of bank deposits by the nation and by the banks subscribing
to the Federal Bank Deposit Insurance Corporation is an experiment—probably
successful if prosperity returns in the reasonably near future and if government
supervision and examination can offset the possibility of additional bank
failures in case this depression continues for a further extended period, and the
usual mortality due to inefficient management or other causes. If this is to
be made permanent, there should be a definitely known and reasonable maximum
liability for the guaranteeing banks. For any bank to assume an unknown
and unlimited liability for losses occasioned through the fault or mismanage-
ment of other institutions—and not of their own—offers a hazard harmful to
the depositor and unfair to the stockholder. Furthermore, if this guaranty
should continue indefinitely, it would seem only proper that the Postal Savings
System ultimately be abolished and its competition with savings banks be
removed.

On November 29, 1933, Mr. Winthrop W. Aldrich presented to your committee
a very comprehensive and carefully prepared statement on the Banking Act of
1933 and on certain other phases of the banking situation. His statement con-
tained many suggestions, the value of which this committee undoubtedly
recognize. To Mr. Aldrich's suggestions, I might add for your consideration
four more, as follows:

(1) That no employee of the Comptroller's Department, of any State Bank-
ing Department, of the Examining Department of any bank clearing house as-
sociation shall borrow from any member bank without the prior written consent
of the Governor of the Federal Reserve Bank of the district in which the pro-
posed lending bank is located; nor shall any such employee participate directly
or indirectly in syndicates which are offering securities to the public, or in
trading accounts or pool operations in securities which are dealt in publicly.

(2) No bank officer or employee shall serve as a director of any corporation
other than his own bank without the prior consent of the Board of Directors of
his own institution. When such consent has been given, advice thereof shall
be sent to the Governor of the Federal Reserve Bank of the district in which
such bank is located. Tlie Governor of the Federal Reserve Bank, after re-
ceiving such advice, shall have the right to cancel the approval given by the
Board of Directors of the institution by which such officer or employee is em-
ployed in case, in the opinion of said Governor of the Federal Reserve Bank, it
is unwise or against the best interest of the bank that such officer or employee
accept such directorship. Promotional schemes of types both good and bad have
in the past sought the directorship of men occupying important positions in
banking institutions, sometimes with resultant embarrassment or harm to the
standing and prestige of the bank itself.

(3) That any director of a national bank or a state bank member of the
Federal Reserve System, who shall fail to attend meetings of the Board
for a period of four (or six) consecutive months, shall be automatically
disqualified and shall cease to be such director; and, furthermore, that such
director shall not be qualified for re-election to said Board for a period of
six months from the date of his disqualification.

Such a provision, or one similar in tenor would, I believe, assure more
regular attendance of bank directors.

(4) It seems to me that one point of criticism, entirely justified, was the
form of condensed published statement issued by banks from time to time
upon the call of the Comptroller of the Currency or of the State Banking
Departments. Necessarily these statements had to be condensed as much
as possible, but in most cases they failed to give a really intelligible picture
of the facts. Furthermore, the statement of a single day might fail to give
the full story. On that particular day a bank might happen to have an
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unusual amount of deposits, it might have had very substantial withdrawals
in the normal course of business; or, in adjusting its reserve position with
the Federal Reserve Bank, it might possibly have made a one-day or a two-
day loan. It would seem therefore, that a truer picture could be given to the
public if every bank were required to publish not only the figures of a par-
ticular date but also, directly alongside of these figures, comparable items
showing the average figures for the period from the date of the last preceding
published statement. The form of such statement could readily be prepared
by the Comptroller's Department or by the Federal Reserve Bank to give
the average citizen a reasonably clear picture of the bank and its condition.

I recommend the reduction in the number of members of the Boards of
Directors of banks to a point where the Boards are composed of men who can
and will give the affairs of the bank their thorough and active attention.
Such Board members should be properly compensated and should fully share
with the officers of the bank the responsibility of the management. Too often
have men been placed upon; bank Boards because of the influence of their
names and positions rather than for their ability or wisdom in banking
affairs. Possibly this cannot be accomplished by any form of legislation.
Oertainly it could be adopted in policy by the institutions themselves and with
resultant improvements in bank management.

In the search for ways and means of strengthening the banking structure of
the nation, there have been suggestions for the severance of savings banks
from commercial banks, or if trust and fiduciary activities from both commer-
cial and savings banks. While there are many arguments both for and against
such procedure, I see no immediate reason for any of these moves. If necessary
or advisable, savings assets can be clearly segregated from assets of the com-
mercial banking department. The events of the past two years have proved
that savings banks must retain a degree of liquidity just as high if not higher
than commercial banks. Savings deposits have proven to be even more likely of
withdrawal than commercial deposits at a time when fear and panic prevail.
Should nation-wide branch banking be permitted, then these aforementioned
activities could profitably and properly be segregated but at present in only the
very large cities can there be found sufficient business to support an institution
doing only a fiduciary business or only a commercial banking business.

Before closing my comments on the question of commercial and savings
banking, I want to take the liberty of issuing a word of warning to the mem-
bers of this committee whose influence is so powerful in shaping banking
legislation. This nation of ours—the most progressive in the world in the
development of industry and commerce—was without doubt materially aided
along these lines by the courage, foresight, and vision of its bankers. I do
not in any way condone the rank and unwarranted speculation of 1928 and
19295 and I am heartily in sympathy with any and all sound legislation. My
warning is this: That you cannot legislate brains and ability. Do not inject
into the business of banking too much governmental interference for you may
stifle initiative and vision to such an extent that the harm to the future growth
and development of the business of this country may be vastly greater than
the moderate losses taken in a proper banking risk. Bank salaries may have
in many cases been too high, but do not by legislation or governmental author-
ity so restrict them that real ability and talent will be driven to other lines
of endeavor willing to pay for such ability.

I have already mentioned among the four general classes into which banking
may be divided one of the most important—" investment banking"—and in
its own proper function it is just as vital to the prosperity and business life
of the nation as is either commercial banking or savings banking.

The Securities Act of 1933 passed by Congres on May 27, 1933 was an effort
to prevent so far as possible a repetition of the excesses and mistakes that
occurred in the securities business in the recent speculative period ending in the
Fall of 1929. Apparently and very properly the purpose of the Act is to pro-
tect the investor by requiring full and complete publicity of all pertinent facts
and likewise to fix responsibility. This should not only afford protection to
the investor but also to the honest and conscientious investment banker against
unfair competition and practices of unscrupulous promoters and dishonest
dealers.
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Unfortunately, as the Act was drawn certain provisions are so in need of
clarification or are either so unworkable or drastic in their effect as to have
exactly the opposite result from the real intention of the law.

There is already evidence that the act is hampering the free flow of capital
to industry, thereby retarding the National Recovery Program. As a practical
matter, the effect to date has been to almost completely stifle new financing
by legitimate business enterprises and seriously interfere with the normal
operations of reputable dealers in securities. Underwriting houses have found
it impossible, or at least have deemed it inadvisable to make firm commitments
in connection with new issues to be registered under the Act. Some corpora-
tions faced with the early maturity of an issue of bonds are deeply concerned
over their ability to refund the issue through new public financing and as a
result face the possibility of receivership. It is probable that there will be an
increasing number of such cases. Numerous short-term loans now in com-
mercial banks incurred with the expectation that they would be paid through
the marketing of an issue of securities have become frozen loans. This has
tied up funds otherwise available for commercial credit and has made the
banks more cautious in their lending policies to other business enterprises.
Trading has also been seriously retarded in securities which were outstanding
when the Act was passed and therefore exempt from registration thereunder.

In addition to the underwriting and distributing of new securities issues, a
substantial part of the business of investment dealers has in the past consisted
of the purchase and resale of securities already outstanding, which issues the
house in question has previously handled. Purchase of these securities from
investors desiring to sell them and their redistribution to other investors pro-
vides about the only market available for many issues which are not listed on
the Exchange. Almost without exception reputable and responsible investment
dealers have found it necessary to refuse to give out to customers owning
securities such information as the investor in the normal course of business
would be entitled to have regarding the Company's operations and earnings,
these investment dealers being unwilling to assume the unknown liabilities
involved in furnishing information to investors.

While it is conceded that no particular piece of legislation of this type can
ever be entirely satisfactory to everyone concerned, without doubt the present
Act can and should be reviewed so that its primary purpose can still be carried
out and at the same time some of the objectionable features eliminated or
modified so as to permit responsible investment dealers to discharge their
duties to their customers and to render a satisfacory investment banking busi-
ness to the corporation whose financing they have handled in the past.

Statements have recently appeared in the press to the effect that there is a
more or less concerted strike on the part of investment dealers in a deliberate
effort to show that the Securities Act is unworkable to the end that a revision
of the Act can be obtained. It would seem to me that these statements are
far-fetched and unwarranted. It is, of course, true that both conservative
investment dealers and responsible issuers have been reluctant to incur the
liablities involved in doing new financing under the Securities Act in its
present form. Unfortunately, it is the new promoters and high speculative
companies that have no financial background that find it easiest to comply
with the technical requirements of the Act. Many of the largest corporations
which now enjoy the highest credit standing would probably find the greatest
difficulty in complying with the present law. As a result, most of the issues
which have been registered to date with the Federal Trade Commission have
consisted of stocks of investment trusts, new mining and oil companies, and
new distillery or brewery company.

Similarly, the promotional and financially irresponsible investment dealer
has little or nothing to fear from the liabilities imposed by the Act and investors
are not likely to find such protection offered by the Act in case they buy
securities from this class of dealer. On the other hand, the most conservative
and financially responsible investment banking firm would find the greatest
difficulty in conducting a normal securities business under the Act, and natu-
rally until a number of decisions have been handed down in the courts clarify-
ing and interpreting the various provisions of the Statute, these firms are the
ones which are most likely to be the subject of annoying and expensive suits
brought by " sharpshooters and shyster lawyers."
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I have attached to this written statement detailed suggestions on the various
provisions of the Act. In view of the time of this committee which I have
already consumed, I will not attempt to read into the records of this committee
all of these details which are, however, available if desired.

Then follows a so-callled " exhibit A ", entitled " Specific Recom-
mendations for Amedment to the Securities Act of 1933."

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Pecora, do you want to read them ?
Mr. PECORA. I will not take the time to read them. They will be

made available to the committee.
Senator COUZENS. Very well.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, MI\ Lord, is there anything that you partic-

ularly want to call attention to?
Mr. LORD. NO. I tried to cover it briefly.
Mr. PECORA. There are a number of views expressed by Mr. Lord

in this prepared statement of his that, if time permitted, I should
like to question him about. But perhaps that might be reserved for
some future time. However, I do want to call his attention to this
statement contained in his prepared statement:

This Nation of ours—the most progressive in the world in the develop-
ment of industry and commerce—was without doubt materially aided along
these lines by the courage, foresight, and vision of its bankers.

Mr. Lord, don't you think that a very substantial responsibility
rests at the door of bankers, so-called, for the debacle of 1929 and
what has followed since?

Mr. LORD. I think it might be equally divided between the public
and the bankers, Mr. Pecora. I do not think that any single class,
industry or business or individuals, can be handed that responsibility
or that blame. I think we were all at fault, bankers as well as
others.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't the policy of banks and bankers such as to
advertise that they would advise their depositors and customers with
regard to the making of investments ?

Mr. LORD. Yes; I think it was generally so. And some gave good
advice and some gave bad advice.

Senator TOWNSEND. And some advice that they thought was good
turned out bad, and

Mr. LORD (interposing). Yes, sir.
Senator TOWNSEND (continuing). And some that they thought was

bad might have turned out good ?
Mr. LORD. Well, I don't know about that.
Mr. PECORA. At any rate, securities affiliates of banks, organized

selling campaigns to sell securities which they issued and underwrote,
and which they underwrote under circumstances that charged them
with knowledge as a result of reports made to them by their own
observers and experts, and that put a very full responsibility upon
them. For instance, in the case of Peruvian bonds,) issued by
J. & W. Seligman & Co. and the National City Co., evidence of
that was presented to this committee last February, as you will re-
call, when 90 million dollars of bonds of the Peruvian Government
were sold to the American public by the National City Co. and
J. & W. Seligman & Co.

Senator TOWNSEND. Oh, that was indefensible.
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Mr. PECORA. AS I recall the evidence introduced last February,
the National City Co. had been advised by its own experts that it
was a bad risk.

Senator TOWNSEND. Well, that was indefensible.
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all, Mr. Lord.
Senator COUZENS. I want to ask Mr. Lord one thing with respect

to group banking. I t appears that when the Group Co. was or-
ganized in Michigan, there was specifically drawn to the attention
of the Group Co. that they were not to direct the banks but that
the banks would be left to unit direction; is that right?

Mr. LORD. That is my recollection, or at least at the time of the
opinion by the attorney general of Michigan, and I don't remember
the date of it-

Senator COUZENS. What is the advantage of group banking if
they are not to interfere with the direction of the unit banks ?

Mr. LORD. Well, I think there are educational advantages that
are very considerable. Now, if I should talk about our own situation
in the light of subsequent events it might sound to you foolish, and
1 know there were defects, but there was the advantage of educa-
tional work, and we helped in adopting beneficial methods, and
there were banks that were more carefully run as members of the
group than before. They were run by their own boards, and it
was our idea to get that local atmosphere present for the benefit
of the local institution.

Senator COUZENS. Of course, the maintenance of a group organiza-
tion was rather an extensive undertaking, was it not?

Mr. LORD. I t was; but I think it would have been worth the ex-
pense of operation under normal conditions. In our own situation,
as I said in my opening statement, the biggest mistake we made
was to have a group at the top of the hill instead of at the bottom
of the hill. For instance, Senator, with separate group banking,
there is no question in my mind that that whole northwest country
has been protected and saved through those groups there. With all
the bank failures that took place beginning in 1920 and 1921 in
Iowa, Nebraska, the Dakotas, and Montana, even the banks that
are a part of those 2 groups up there, or those 3 or 4 groups—I do not
believe they could have survived this last.

Senator COUZENS. HOW was it they survived and you could not
survive ?

Mr. LORD. I think they have gone through their worst times. In
June 1932 was the low point of nearly all time in this country in
the value of securities, and certainly Detroit was the low point in
this country, when this country was at its low point.

Senator COUZENS. Was it not true, in the case of the Northwest
group, that the stockholders and directors got together and re-
habilitated the corporation ?

Mr. LORD. Not that I know of; although I do not know. I do
not know anything about their internal workings. I know the
institution and know the men in it. I do not know what they did
financially.

Senator COUZENS. AS I remember, former Secretary of State
Kellogg told me that they had called upon all of their directors and
stockholders to put up a lot more money to rehabilitate the group.
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Mr. LORD. I do not know the circumstances at all.
Senator COUZENS. HOW many other groups are there operating

besides the Northwest Co. ?
Mr. LORD. There is the Marine Midland, which is a group in New

York State with a big bank in Buffalo, and the Marine Trust Co.
in New York, and a string of banks all through the State. There
are smaller groups. There is a group around Seattle. There is a
group around Ogden, Utah, and there are other smaller groups.
This man Bremer, whose son was just kidnaped, has a small group
of banks.

Senator COUZENS. There is some difference between chain banking
and group banking, is there not ?

Mr. LORD. Yes; I think there is, Senator. As I recall the defini-
tion of chain banking, there is the question of a single ownership of
an individual, where, perhaps, one bank owns an interest in another
bank instead of all centering in one holding company without any
bank relationship.

Senator COUZENS. Which do you think the safer practice, chain
banking or group banking?

Mr. LORD. I do not like chain banking at all, because I think there
is an overlapping. There was quite a chain down in Arkansas, as I
remember it, that failed several years ago.

Senator TOWNSEND. There was a chain down in Florida, too.
Mr. LORD. Yes. I will admit that there are weaknesses in group

banking. There is no question about it. The only answer in this
country to the banking situation is branch banking. I t has got to
come, because the small community cannot support a unit bank with
the safety the community ought to have.

Senator COUZENS. DO you have anything else to say, Mr. Lord ?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU come very close to favoring the nationalization

of banks.
Mr. LORD. I do; under one single system—not State systems but a

national system.
Senator TOWNSEND. That is very nearly accomplished, is it not,

under the guaranty plan?
Mr. LORD. TO a great extent I think it is.
Mr. PECORA. That is all I have.
Senator COTTZENS. The committee will adjourn until tomorrow

morning at 10 o'clock.
(Thereupon, at 5 p.m., Tuesday, Jan. 23, 1934, the subcommittee

adjourned to meet Wednesday, Jan. 24,1934, at 10 a.m.)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 114, JANUARY 20, 1934

Congress Corporation, assets purchased from units

Date of
Purchase

Dec. 29,1931
Mar. 28,1932
July 20,1932
Dec. 29,1931

Do
Dec. 30,1931
Dec. 29,1932
Dec. 31,1931
Jan. 8,1932

Do

Jan. 11,1932
Sept. 17,19321

Date of
Purchase

Dec. 29,1931
Mar. 28,1932
July 20,1932
Dec. 29,1931

Do
Dec. 30,1931
Dec. 29,1932
Dec. 31,1931
Jan. 8,1932

Do

Jan, 11,1932
Sept. 17,1932 1

Unit Purchased from—

Guardian Bank of Dearborn
do
do

Grand Rapids Nat'l Bank _
Guardian Bank of Trenton __
Union Guardian Trust Co

do
Guardian Bank of Grosse Pointe_
City Nat'l. Bk. & Tr. Co., Niles__
City Nat'l. Bk. & Tr. Co., Battle

Creek
National Bank of Ionia
F.N.B. Securities, Kalamazoo

Total

Unit Purchased from—

Guardian Bank of Dearborn
do
do

Grand Rapids Nat'l Bank
Guardian Bank of Trenton
Union.Guardian Trust Co

do
Guardian Bank of Grosse Pointe-
City Nat'l. Bk. & Tr. Co., Niles.
City Nat'l. Bk. & Tr. Co., Battle

Creek
National Bank of Ionia- _ _ __
F.N B. Securities, Kalamazoo

Total

Number
of Loans
& Trust

Adv.
Pur-

chased

18
11
2

} 221
11
27

4
23

2

319

Amount
Paid

$67,980. 36
905, 241.48
258, 713. 60

80,155. 58
68, 334. 5C

93, 027. 58
33,187. 77
12, 771. 5C

I, 519,412. 37

Amount
Paid

$130,000.00
646. 79

5, 297. 62
92, 353. 04
10,110. 54

/2,940,330.98
12,557,178.21

11, 572. 83
80,156. 68

102, 747. 20
114, 703. 37

1, 300. 0C

6, 046, 397. 26

Number
of Parcels

Real
Estate

} 27
1

28

Number of
Corpora-
tions of
which

stock was
Purchased

3

Amount
Paid

1816, 682. 38

7, 861. 77

824, 544.15

3

Amount
Paid

$2, 294.15

2, 294.15

Due Con-
gress

Corp.,
assets not

rec'd

$21, 853. 35

21, 853. 35

Number
of Corpo-
rations of

which
bonds

were Pur-
chased

13
} 20

16
30

19
7

41

146

Total
Amounts

Paid

1$135,944.41

92, 353. 04
78, 090.90

7, 500,000. 00

99, 590.18
148,491.18

198, 068. 93
147, 891.14
14, 071.50

8, 414, 501. 28

i Purchased direct by Congress Corporation.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO, 91, JANUARY 17, 1934

Certificate of deposit withdrawals {Feb. 1 to 11, inclusive)

Date Name Amount

Feb. 1,1933

Feb. 2,1933

Feb. 3,1933

Feb. 4,1933
Feb. 6,1933

Feb. 7,1933

Feb. 8,1933

Feb. 9,1933

Feb. 10,1933

Feb. 11,1933

Alfred P. Herbert & Alice
Suburban Development Co
John W. Ripper & Maggie *
Clara Adams _'
Conductors Protective Assurance Co
Theodore W. Dunn & Isabel C
Eva M. Jones & James G. Jones
Posen State Bank
Murray W. Sales Co. (Directors int.)
Ernest Venn _______
William H. Venn
Capac State Savings Bank
General Motors Truck Co
Otto S. Goertsen
Helen D. Nerreter
Florence L. Chamberlin
Fostoria State Bank
Traub Mfg. Co .
U.G.T.Co. Tr. for Charles G. Oakman
John Dettlorl & Anna
-f-George W. Trendle (Director)
Wayne Realty & Investment Co
Electromaster, Inc
General Motors Truck Corp_
Wileox-Rich Corp
Detroit Trust Co. Agent for Trustees of Childrens Fund of Michigan
Lettie Emerick ._
Truman Newberry
U.G.T. Co. Rec'r for Grand Trunk Rwy. Terminal & Cold Stor.Co
Goldberg, Max F

$1,500.00
4,000.00
1,000. 00
1,000.00

17,000. 00
8,000.00
1,400. 00
1,000. 00

25, 000. 00
2, 000.00
3,000. 00
2, 500. 00

100, 000. 00
1, 500. 00
1, 000. 00
5, 660.00
2, 500. 00

35, 000. 00
2, 000. 00
3, 300. 00

10,000. 00
1, 500. 00
1, 000. 00

100,000. 00
50,000. 00

100, 000. 00
1, 500. 00
5,400. 00

60, 238. 90
3, 000. 00
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